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 The Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees met in regular session at the Bainbridge 
Town Hall on June 24, 2019.  Those present were Trustees Mrs. Lorrie Benza and Mr. 
Jeffrey Markley, and Fiscal Officer Mrs. Janice S. Sugarman.  Mrs. Kristina O’Brien was 
absent. Mrs. Benza presided and called the meeting to order at 6:02 P.M.    
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to go into executive session for the Employment and 
Compensation of Public Employees per Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22(G)(1).        
     
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion.  Vote followed:  Mrs. Benza, aye; Mr. Markley, 
aye. Motion carried. 
 
 The trustees recessed their regular meeting at 6:02 P.M. in order to go into executive 
session.  
 

 The trustees returned from executive session, after considering the 

employment and compensation of public employees and reconvened their regular meeting 

at 7:01 P.M.  

 
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA 
 

1. Service – Old Business: Waiver for Women’s Club – Tabled until July 8, 2019 
2. Police – New Business: Military leave request – Tabled until more information 

 

MINUTES 
 
 Mr. Markley moved to approve the minutes of the trustees’ June 10, 2019 regular 
meeting as written. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion. Vote:  Mrs. Benza, aye; Mr. Markley, aye. Motion 
carried. 
 
PRESENTATION:  Police Commendations 
 
 Mrs. Benza presented commendations to Bainbridge Township Police Officers Brian 
Frew, Jamie Lucas, and Steve Tuma for their quick thinking and lifesaving actions at a 
house fire on Lookout Drive on June 2, 2019.  Chief Bokovitz also spoke, and the family was 
in attendance to thank the officers personally.  The trustees and the residents are thankful 
for the officers’ dedication to the township. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL REPORTS 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT 
 
 Chief Jon Bokovitz gave the police department report for the month of May 2019.  He 

spoke about the rescue at the house fire on Lookout Drive on June 2, 2019.  The complete 

police report is attached to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 

 
FIRE DEPARTMENT 
 
 Chief Lou Ann Metz presented the fire department report for the month of May 2019.  

She reported that the new ambulance just arrived last week.  There were a few changes 

made from the previous ambulances, and it will be in service when everyone is trained 

properly.  They have finalized the contracts and specifications for the new pumper and the 

new tanker.  She mentioned that the Citizen’s Academy was a huge success, and they will 

be offering it again in the fall.  The fire department is also considering a Senior Safety Town 

for those residents over 65 years of age.  The complete fire report is attached to and 

becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 



 
                     
 Board of Trustees                                                         Regular 
 
 
          Monday, June 24,                                                                                              19 
 

2 
 

 
 
ZONING DEPARTMENT 
 
 Mrs. Karen Endres presented the zoning department report for the month of May 

2019.  Mrs. Endres reported two new housing starts and $2,650.00 in revenue for the month 

of May.  She has been working with the Morgan Company as they continue their plans to 

develop the old Ruby Tuesday property.  She explained the Mr. Dave Dietrich has been 

working diligently on the zoning resolution, going chapter by chapter to ensure it is accurate 

and updated.  The zoning commission will hold a public hearing on June 25, 2019 for the 

rezoning of affected parcels.  Mr. Gil Myers of Chagrin Road asked what was being built on 

Chagrin Road.  Mrs. Endres said that it is a barn for residential storage.  The complete 

zoning report is attached to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 

 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
 None. 
 
FIRE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS  
 
Purchase Agreement with Advantech – Pumper 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the Purchase Agreement between Bainbridge 
Township and Advantech Service and Parts LLC for the purchase of a 2020 E-One pumper 
in the amount of $683,800.00 according to the terms of the agreement and attached 
specifications that have been approved by the fire department, and further allow the fiscal 
officer to sign for the township, based on the recommendation of the fire chief. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Purchase Agreement with Advantech - Tanker 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the Purchase Agreement between Bainbridge 
Township and Advantech Service and Parts LLC for the purchase of a 2020 E-One 
Stainless Typhoon custom tanker in the amount of $700,952.00, according to the terms of 
the agreement and attached specifications that have been approved by the fire department, 
and further allow the fiscal officer to sign for the township, based on the recommendation of 
the fire chief. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Request to Accept Donations 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to accept the three donations to the Bainbridge 
Township Fire Department listed below with many thanks for the generosity of our residents, 
finding these gifts to be in conformity with the Bainbridge Township PPM and as authorized 
by ORC 505.10. 

- $100.00 check 
- $100.00 check 
- $25.00 gift card 

 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Pay Grade Change - Cooley 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the pay grade change for Firefighter David 
Cooley to a Firefighter D with an annual compensation of $59,475.46 effective July 20, 2019 
per the terms of the collective bargaining agreement and the recommendation of the fire 
chief. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
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Pay Grade Change - McClintock 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the pay grade change for Firefighter Paul 
McClintock to a Probationary Firefighter E with an annual compensation of $56,573.99 
effective July 20, 2019 per the terms of the collective bargaining agreement and the 
recommendation of the fire chief 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
SERVICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Cemetery Deed 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to grant a cemetery deed for two graves to Ms. Marylyn 
K. Stone of 15 Stevens Street, Andover, MA 01810 in the amount of $3,000.00. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
 The trustees signed a Deed for Cemetery Lot for Section 13E, Lot No. 82, Graves 4 
and 5.  Mr. Gil Myers and Mr. Joe Gutoskey attested to their signatures. 
 
Request for Rental Fee Waiver – Whiffle Ball Tournament 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the rental fee waiver request from the Nick 
Nemeth Memorial Whiffle Ball Tournament for Settler’s Park pavilion and field on July 27, 
2019 in the amount of $520.00 per the recommendation of the service director.  We note 
that this action includes an exception for activity approval that is not in conformity with our 
guidelines requiring submission a minimum of six weeks prior to the events. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Request for Rental Fee Waiver – Cub Scout Pack 102 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the rental fee waiver request from Cub Scout 
Pack 102 for the Bainbridge Town Hall for their meetings and the Pinewood Derby on 
October 15, 2019, November 19, 2019, January 18, 2020, January 19, 2020, March 17, 
2020, and May 19, 2020 in the amount of $625.00 per the recommendation of the service 
director.  A building attendant fee of $255.00 will be paid. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Request for Rental Fee Waiver – Cub Scout Pack 102 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the rental fee waiver request from Cub Scout 
Pack 102 for the Lakeside Building for a campout on August 24, 2019 in the amount of 
$120.00 per the recommendation of the service director.   
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Request for Rental Fee Waiver – Cub Scout Pack 102 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the rental fee waiver request from Cub Scout 
Pack 102 for the Centerville Mills Dining Hall for the Blue and Gold Banquet on February 23, 
2020 in the amount of $420.00 per the recommendation of the service director.  A building 
attendant fee of $90.00 will be paid. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
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Request to Declare Obsolete 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to declare the 2000 John Deere 624H wheel loader 
obsolete and no longer needed by the township pursuant to ORC 505.10, per the 
recommendation of the road superintendent. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Approval to sell on Govdeals.com  
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to allow the listing of the obsolete wheel loader on 
Govdeals.com for sale in accordance with ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the road 
superintendent. 
  
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
ZONING – OLD BUSINESS 
 
Review of Building Elevations 
 
  The trustees were in general agreement to acknowledge and approve the 
building elevation revisions and plans for the former Ruby Tuesday building as submitted to 
the Township Zoning Inspector, conditioned upon making the modifications discussed at this 
meeting. 
 
Authority to Enforce Zoning 
 
 Mrs. Benza gave an update to the Authority for Legal Action approved at the last 
meeting.  She indicated that the Geauga County Park District reached out to her for a 
meeting.  She met with Judge Tim Grendell and Mr. John Oros to discuss the major zoning 
and resident issues.  As a result, the Park District has re-positioned their shelters so as to be 
more than twenty feet apart, which will comply with township zoning.  They also discussed 
communication issues with the township and residents moving forward.  Mrs. Benza put 
together a proposed MOU to outline the issues that were discussed which will be shared 
with the Park District and reviewed by legal counsel. 
 
ZONING – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Appointment of Official to BZA 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to appoint Mr. Mike Corcoran to the remainder of the 
Board of Zoning Appeals term currently held by Mr. Mark Murphy beginning after the July 
18, 2019 BZA meeting through December 31, 2020. Mr. Corcoran is currently an alternate to 
the BZA. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Authority to Enforce Zoning 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to authorize the Geauga County Prosecutor to take 
necessary legal steps including but not limited to filing legal action relative to property 
located at 17727 Lost Trail. 
 

 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
FISCAL OFFICE - NEW BUSINESS 
 
PUBLIC HEARING – 2020 Tax Budget 
 
 The trustees recessed their regular meeting at 8:05 P.M. in order to convene the 
public hearing for the Bainbridge Township 2020 Tax Budget.  Mrs. Benza opened the 
public hearing.  Mrs. Sugarman verified that notice of the public hearing had been duly 
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advertised, and copies of the proposed budget available in the Fiscal Office for public 
inspection and review as required by law. Mrs. Sugarman explained the process that goes in 
to creating the yearly budget.  
 Mrs. Benza noted that the township will place a Road and Bridge levy on the ballot 
this year as a renewal measure.  
 
 Mr. Gil Myers spoke in favor of the budget.   No one spoke against the tax budget.   
 
 Since there were no other comments from the public, the trustees closed the public 
hearing and reconvened their regular meeting at 8:15 P.M.   
 

2020 Tax Budget Approval 

 

 Mr. Markley moved to approve the 2020 Tax Budget for submission to the County 

Auditor for review pursuant to discussions held in the Public Hearing and the 

recommendation of the fiscal officer. 

 

Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 

 
Request to Declare Obsolete 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to declare five maroon fabric office chairs obsolete and 
no longer needed by the township pursuant to ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the 
fiscal officer. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Approval to sell on Govdeals.com  
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to allow the listing of the five office chairs on 
Govdeals.com for sale in accordance with ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the 
fiscal officer. 
  
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
PURCHASE ORDER APPROVALS 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the purchase order request list (Items 1-2) 
below as submitted by the Fiscal Officer. 
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Purchase Order Request List 

1. Advantech Service & Parts – 2020 E-One Tanker - $700,952.00 (Fire) 
2. Murphy Tractor & Equipment – John Deere 624L - $198,375.39 (Roads) 

 
INVOICE APPROVALS 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the invoice list (Items 1-2) below as submitted 
by the Fiscal Officer.    
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Invoices 

1. Clemans – Nelson – Professional Services - $775.00 (General) 
2. Geauga County ADP Board – Q1 Services - $3,660.39 (Police) 

 
BLANKET CERTIFICATE APPROVAL 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the blanket certificate listed below as 
submitted by the Fiscal Officer.    
 



 
                     
 Board of Trustees                                                         Regular 
 
 
          Monday, June 24,                                                                                              19 
 

6 
 

 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously.  
 
Blanket Certificates 

1. Fire – Training - $15,000.00 
 
Checks Dated June 12, 2019  through June 24, 2019 
 
 The trustees examined and signed checks and invoices June 12, 2019 through June 
24, 2019 consisting of warrants #32454 through #32540 in the amount of $436,983.57. 
 
 NOTE:  A register of said checks is attached to and becomes a permanent part of 
these minutes. 
 
CORRESPONDENCE 

1. Geauga County Planning Commission:  Final Plat on Sublots 4 & 5 in the 
Washington Post Subdivision #1. 

2. Dalebrook Homeowner’s Association:  Letter opposed to rezoning of the old Nash 
property. 

3. State Representative Diane Grendell:  Letter introducing herself. 
 
PUBLIC INTERACTION 
 
 Mr. Matt Wagner of 7950 Bainbrook Drive suggested mirrors near the entrance to 
Laurel Springs so drivers could have a better view when pulling out onto Route 306.  The 
trustees would look into whether it was warranted. 
  
LATE ADDITIONS 
 
 None. 
 
 
 Since there was no further business to come before this regular meeting of the 
Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees, the meeting was adjourned at 8:27 P.M. 
                                           
          Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
                                                                                      Janice S. Sugarman, 
                                                                                      Fiscal Officer, Bainbridge Township 
 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
Minutes Read:  __________________ 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  _______________ 
























